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1
PURPOSE

1.1 To inform committee of progress made in the implementation of the priorities for the Regeneration section.  It is quite a while since an update was submitted to Committee, so this report covers past achievements as well as future plans.

1.2 Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities:

· Council Ambitions: In addition to Ribble Valley Borough Council striving to meet its three ambitions, it also recognises the importance of securing a diverse, sustainable economic base for the Borough. The work of the regeneration section seeks to promote this.

· Community Objectives: The activities outlined in this report relate to a number of the priorities of the Community Strategy, most notably; building a thriving and sustainable economy; community cohesion; and tourism.

· Corporate Priorities: The actions outlined in this report also contributes towards the achievement of a number of the priorities and actions detailed in the Corporate Plan Delivery Plan, notably: Provide more services for people where they live: Support regeneration projects in our market towns, villages and rural areas; Work to restructure and diversify the economy of the Borough providing quality job opportunities to meet local needs and to encourage and foster sustainable tourism initiatives

2
BACKGROUND

2.1. Ribble Valley Borough Council is no longer obliged to produce an Economic Development/Regeneration Strategy, although it is considered good practice to do so.  The formal adoption of the new Strategy for 2004-07 took place in September 2004.  This report details continuous progress made in addressing priorities identified for 2004/05.

2.2. Work has begun on the next draft of the Regeneration Strategy.  The Regeneration Team is keen to ensure that this document reflects the priorities of the council as well as the changing nature of the Regeneration environment within the North West.  It is intended that the creation of this document will follow a similar timescale to the Local Development Framework and the Community Strategy.

3. KEY ACHIEVEMENTS 

3.1. These are outlined in the attached document and are therefore not listed separately in this report.  Noticeable achievements however include the successful delivery of the SRB programme, the incorporation of the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership Officer within the Regeneration Team and the delivery of a business grant scheme in Longridge.

4.        ISSUES

4.1 Baseline information is needed to inform the Regeneration Strategy and the LDF.  The Regeneration Officer and Forward Planning Manager are currently looking at the best approach for this piece of work.

4.2 Regeneration and Economic Development across the Northwest has been constantly changing in recent years.  External organizations have been restructuring – Natural England, NWDA, LEP.  There is a need to keep abreast of these changes to make sure Ribble Valley is best placed to maximize potential opportunities.
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Achievements and Issues

         

 SUPPORTING AND DEVELOPING BUSINESS

BUSINESS START- UPS

The Council is committed to encouraging the development of new business starts within the borough and therefore makes a contribution to the Ribble Valley Enterprise Agency for the provision of support services for local businesses and individuals looking to establish their own business. Since April 2005 the number of new business start-ups was 138.  The number of jobs created was 197 and businesses receiving advice totaled 443.

The Assistant Regeneration Officer has continued to significantly improve the Regeneration section of the council’s website, adding several new pages.  This now includes more information for businesses on issues such as property, inward investment and contact details of relevant partner organisations.  

ENQUIRIES

The Regeneration Unit have dealt with 111 enquiries from the public/business community. The majority of these were requests for information on vacant commercial premises and the availability of grant support. The Regeneration Team’s enquiry system continues to allow the collation of more detailed information.  We have however, noticed a significant drop indirect enquiries since the creation of the Contact Centre.  This is because some calls will be dealt with without having to pass them through to the Regeneration Team.  However, at present, there is no way for us to monitor and record these calls.

Three Business Newsletters have been distributed to companies in the area.  The newsletter is already generating enquiries for the team and we have received very positive feedback from businesses.  We are currently looking to redesign this publication to improve it further and add extra pages of information.

The Assistant Regeneration Officer has improved the Commercial Property Register.  She is looking, with Lancashire partners, at a new and improved version of this software which would enable it to be web-based.  This would ensure that current software problems are avoided in the future.  She is also exploring methods of improving the relationship with agents in the area to increase the population of the register and improve the accuracy of the information contained within it.

BUSINESS INITIATIVES
The Regeneration Team, on behalf of the Leader and Deputy Leader of Ribble Valley Borough Council, have arranged a programme of meetings with local businesses.  These meetings have been with strategic local businesses, as well as the Clitheroe Chamber of Trade.

The Regeneration Team has visited over 60 businesses since January 2005.  These companies have been of varying sizes and in different locations across the Ribble Valley.

The Regeneration Team has created more on-line services for businesses, which have proved popular.  These consist of a business directory and funding information found through the councils web site.  













    UNEMPLOYMENT

The unemployment rate for the borough currently stands at 0.6% (September 2006). 

In the last few years the manufacturing industry within Ribble Valley has struggled.  Phillips closed at Simonstone and 3M Neotechnics announced the redundancies of half of the workforce from their base in Clitheroe. Time Computers also announced their closure in July 2005 with the loss of 500 jobs.  Other companies within the area are known to be considering consolidation of their organisations but have not released this information within the public arena.  These developments show the importance of close relationships between the council and our large manufacturing companies. 

DEVELOPING PEOPLE AND COMMUNITIES

LONGRIDGE

The Regeneration Officer regularly attends the Longridge Partnership meetings and has assisted on a number of projects and priorities for the town.

The Regeneration Officer was keen to develop a project for Longridge similar to the Market Towns Enhancement Scheme in Clitheroe.  In partnership with Lancashire County Developments Limited, this scheme was launched at the end of October 2005.  It has proved very popular and been extremely successful.  The Regeneration Team are hopeful that due to its success, there may be an opportunity to lobby for further funding and schemes for Longridge. 

The Regeneration Team assisted with the promotion and organization of the first Longridge in Business meeting.  As part of the promotion for this meeting the team hand delivered leaflets to individual Longridge Businesses.  This allowed them to not only publicise the event but also meant that they could talk with the businesses about other issues and concerns.  This is now something that the Longridge Partnership are hoping to develop.

The Regeneration Team has been working with a focus group from the Longridge Partnership to explore ideas for creating a website for Longridge.  The Regeneration Officer has been able to offer advice and suggestions based on experience gained in a previous post.

CLITHEROE

Clitheroe The Future continue to work to deliver the Action Plan funded by the NWDA. The Regeneration Officer and Assistant Regeneration Officer have both now taken part in appraisal training by the NWDA, which has led to them being on the appraisal panel for community projects submitted to the Clitheroe Action Plan.
In November 2004, The Regeneration Officer successfully secured £45,000 from the Action Plan for a Market Towns Enhancement scheme.  The Regeneration Team project managed this scheme and the promotional material was produced by the team and distributed to businesses in Clitheroe and Whalley.  It was also advertised in the Clitheroe Advertiser and Times, in the Business Newsletter and addressed at Chamber of Trade meetings and also at Clitheroe the Future Partnership meetings.  The scheme proved so popular that the Regeneration Officer successfully bidded for a further £25,000 to deliver further outputs and outcomes.  The scheme will come to an end in December 2006.

The Regeneration Team have created an on-line funding facility for Businesses and Community Groups which is now available on the councils website.  This facility improves the opportunities for local businesses and community groups to find suitable funding.  

EUROPEAN REGIONAL DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME 
 There have been concerns expressed by Government Officer North West over the Ribble Valley ERDF programme.  These predominantly revolve around the late start of the projects which have therefore resulted in a current underspend.  The £40,815 the Regeneration Officer obtained last year was intended to be allocated to the Gisburn CRC project.  However, this did not come to fruition and the Regeneration Officer had to issue a call for bids for this funding.  Fortunately two projects have come forward in the eligible wards and it is hoped that these will be approved by the Action Plan Management Group.  

PROMOTIONAL ACTIVITIES

The Regeneration Team has produced banner stands and a Regeneration leaflet in order to raise their profile amongst the business and community sectors.  The stands cover the three main areas of the Regeneration Teams work, Economic Development, Community Regeneration and Business Support and are now available to use at meetings and events to advertise their work.  The leaflet provides some information on the team and reflects the wide variety of work that they do.

 TOURISM DEVELOPMENT

BOWLAND TOURISM ENVIRONMENT FUND

The Assistant Regeneration Officer has been working on ideas to expand the fund.  At present she manages the fund and has done a substantial amount of work on formalizing the organization of the scheme.  A partnership of organizations has been created who are now examining ways to better promote and market the fund.

CASTLE

The Regeneration Team has continued to support the Castle Heritage Scheme, through work which is ongoing to raise the shortfall in funding.  They have also assisted colleagues with events and community meetings and activities.

ECONOMIC REGENERATION PARTNERSHIPS
The Regeneration Officer has attended meetings concerning the various changes taking place within Lancashire at present.  The development of a new Lancashire Rural Board has seen a new structure created for attracting funding and lobbying the NWDA and Central Government on rural concerns and issues.  The merger of Business Link Lancashire into Business Link Northwest is ongoing  and the creation of Natural England has changed the national landscape for rural regeneration.  The Rural Delivery Pathfinder has had several conferences to ascertain issues and problems within the area and has a number of large programmes which they are exploring, some of which will be in the Ribble Valley.  The Pathfinder provides the perfect opportunity to voice issues concerning rural regeneration and economic development.

Lancashire Economic Partnership has been leading on the development of the Central Lancashire City Region.  A document has now been produced detailing Lancashires’ plans for a ‘Green’ city. Each Sub region has now submitted their plans to the Northern Way Committee.

The Lancashire Economic Partnership are awaiting formal adoption of the Lancashire Economic Strategy by the Northwest Development Agency.  This document could provide an opportunity for further funding streams for Lancashire projects which may provide future opportunities for Ribble Valley objectives.

RIBBLE VALLEY STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP
In the current absence of a Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership Officer, the Regeneration Team are covering this post until the appointment of a new Officer.  This includes work to develop the ‘Sustainable Community Strategy’ which it is hoped will be published in April/May 2007.

REGENERATION STRATEGY

The production of a new Regeneration Strategy has been delayed due to the need to establish current accurate baseline evidence.  The Regeneration Officer is working with the Forward Planning Manager to examine the best way to obtain this information, in order that it will inform both the Regeneration Strategy and the Local Development Framework.  It is intended that these two documents will be developed alongside the Sustainable Community Strategy and will also relate to the Councils Corporate Plan.

FURTHER EDUCATION

The Assistant Regeneration Officer completed a Foundation Degree in Business with Finance and has just recently started a Degree course at UCLAN.  The Regeneration Officer completed a Post-graduate degree in Master Management Practitioner in Enterprise.  

